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I. OFFICERS
The Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs (CAAP) for the period from July 2010 through May 2011 was installed by the Permanent Council on July 7, 2010.  The Committee elected as its Chair Ambassador Virgilio Alcántara, Permanent Representative of the Dominican Republic, in keeping with Article 28 of the Council’s Rules of Procedure.

At its first meeting, held on August 17, 2010, the CAAP elected Minister Alberto del Castillo, Alternate Representative of Mexico, as its Vice Chair. Similarly, at its meeting on August 31, the CAAP elected Dr. Nicola Virgill-Rolle, Alternate Representative of The Bahamas, as Vice Chair of the Committee.

II. FUNCTIONS AND ASSIGNMENT OF TOPICS

The CAAP, a permanent committee of the Permanent Council, has the following functions, established by Article 19 of the Rules of Procedure of the Council: 

a. To recommend to the Permanent Council any programs within the Council's purview that may serve the General Secretariat as a basis for preparing the proposed program-budget of the Organization, as stipulated in Article 112.c of the Charter; 

b. To examine the proposed program-budget that the General Secretariat transmits to it in consultation with the Permanent Council for the purposes indicated in Article 112.c of the Charter, and to submit to the Council such observations as it may deem pertinent; 

c. To study any other subjects the Permanent Council may entrust to it in relation to the programs, budget, administration, and financial aspects of the operations of the General Secretariat; and 

d. To consider any annual evaluation reports submitted by the secretary general to the Permanent Council in compliance with the provisions of the General Standards to Govern the Operations of the General Secretariat and, on that basis, to evaluate the overall effectiveness of the Organization's programs, projects, and activities.  Furthermore, to make any recommendations it deems appropriate and submit them to the Permanent Council for consideration and subsequent referral to the Preparatory Committee, so that they may be considered by the General Assembly in conjunction with the proposed program-budget. 

With a view to fulfilling those responsibilities, on July 21, 2010, the Permanent Council assigned to the CAAP the consideration of the following topics:

From the fortieth regular session (June 2010):

1. AG/RES. 2613 (LX-O/10)
Financing of the 2011 Program-Budget of the Organization.

2. AG/RES. 2560 (LX-O/10)
Strengthening of the Inter-American Commission of Women.

3. AG/RES. 2544 (LX-O/10)
Mechanism to Follow Up on Implementation of the Inter-American Convention on the Prevention, Punishment, and Eradication of Violence against Women, “Convention of Belém do Para.”

From the thirty-eighth special session (September 2009):

4. AG/RES.1 (XXXVIII-E/09)
Program-Budget of the Regular Fund of the Organization for 2010, Quota Assessments and Contributions to FEMCIDI for 2010. 

From the fortieth special session (September 2010)

5.
AG/RES.1 (XL-E/10)
Program-Budget of the Regular Fund of the Organization for 2011 and Contributions to FEMCIDI.

III. Proceedings

A. Program-budget for 2011

During August and September, the CAAP focused on the review, negotiation, and approval of the Organization’s program-budget for 2011.  This work was conducted by two working groups: (1) the Working Group to Review the Proposed Program-Budget for 2011, chaired by Minister Alberto del Castillo, Alternate Representative of Mexico; and (2) the Working Group to Prepare the Draft Resolution on the Program-Budget for 2011, chaired by Dr. Nicola Virgill-Rolle, Alternate Representative of The Bahamas. 

B. Reports and presentations to the CAAP

During the 2010-2011 term, the Committee continued to receive reports from the General Secretariat on the administration and management of the resources and administrative processes of the Organization.  Between July 2010 and May 2011, the following reports were presented and the following presentations were made, pursuant to resolutions AG/RES. 1 (XXXVIII-E/09) and AG/RES. 1 (XL-E/11):

Quarterly reports on the management of OAS resources: 

· Second quarter 2010.

· Third quarter 2010.

· First quarter 2011.

· Presentation of estimates on the financial impact of the resolutions adopted during the fortieth regular session of the Assembly, pursuant to resolution CP/RES. 971 (1751/10):

· Pursuant to the mandates of resolution CP/RES. 971 (1751/10) the CAAP submitted a draft resolution entitled “Update of Resolution CP/RES. 965 (1733/09) on the costing process for resolutions to be referred to the General Assembly for consideration,” which was adopted and referred to the Permanent Council for consideration as document CP/CAAP-3094/11 rev. 3 and later adopted as CP/RES. 983 (1797/11).
· Progress report on the current services and needs of the Department of Conferences and Meetings Management, including the study on the Organization’s interpretation and translation services: 

· The CAAP prepared a draft resolution, which was adopted at the March 29 meeting of the Committee, which referred it to the Permanent Council for consideration as document CP/CAAP-3095/11 rev. 2 “Update of costs of conferences and meetings funded by the OAS” and adopted as CP/RES. 982 (1797/11).
· Administrative Tribunal of the OAS:

· At its meeting on April 15, 2011, the General Committee of the Permanent Council referred the draft resolution “Amendments to the Statute of the OAS Administrative Tribunal” to the CAAP for further review and study. At its meeting of May 9, 2011, the CAAP decided to request a new legal and administrative study to determine whether the proposed amendments to the Statute had budget implications and, moreover, whether the clarifications on the points mentioned by the Administrative Tribunal had been taken into account. Therefore, pursuant to the decision adopted by the CAAP, the Chair sent and presented a report on the results of the study to the General Committee on May 20, 2011, document CP/CAAP-3114/11.
· Report on the revised scale of quota assessments:

· Between February and May, the CAAP and the Working Group on the Review of OAS Programs examined the revised scale of quota assessments for the 2012-2014 period. At the May 9 meeting, the General Secretariat gave a presentation on the revised scale of quota assessments pursuant to the method adopted by means of resolution AG/RES. 1 (XXXIV-E/07) rev. 1, “Methodology for Calculating the Scale of Quota Assessments to Finance the Regular Fund de the Organization.” The scale of quota assessments will come into effect for the 2012-2014 period.
· Report on reevaluation of the prompt payment discount policy:
· Pursuant to the mandate assigned to the Working Group on the Review of OAS Programs for the detailed study of the terms of operative paragraph III.A.5.c. of resolution AG/RES. 1 (XL-E/10), dealing with the reevaluation of the prompt payment discount policy, at its May 9 meeting the CAAP analyzed and approved, ad referendum of the delegation of Argentina, the aforesaid draft for referral to the Permanent Council. The Permanent Council, at its meeting of May 18 and at the request of the delegation of Argentina, referred the topic back to the CAAP. 

· At its meeting of May 19 and at the request of the Argentine delegation, the CAAP decided to refer the matter to the special session of the General Assembly on the program-budget for the year 2012, to be held in October 2011, on the grounds that the mandate would be executed in the following financial year.
· Report on the Second Comprehensive Review of the Indirect Cost Recovery Policy from January 1 to December 31, 2009.

· Presentation of the results of the feasibility study for bringing forward the submission date of the Report of the Board of External Auditors.

· Report on a real property strategy and investment plan to maximize the potential of the real estate of the OAS.

· Report of the study on the feasibility of a multi-year budget planning process.

· Comprehensive Human Resource Management Plan.

· Proposed Code of Values and Ethics.

· Hiring mechanisms.

· Proposed amendments to the General Standards.

· Periodic report on implementation of the IPSAS.

· Report on the establishment of member states’ priorities. 
· Report on Estimated Incremental Expenditures Arising from “Smart Parity.”

· Reports of the Office of the Inspector General:

· Annual report of the Office of the Inspector General for the period from January 1 to December 31, 2009.

· Report on the activities of the Office of the Inspector General for the period from January 1 to December 31, 2009.

· Presentation of the Organization’s comprehensive fundraising strategy.

· Report on the efforts of the Secretary General on the mobilization of external resources to promote and encourage support for implementing the mandates handed down by the General Assembly.

· Detailed annual report on the results obtained and resources allocated in fulfillment of the mandates of the Organization.

· Presentation of the two-year work program of the CIM.

· Report on the status of the costing process for resolutions to be referred to the General Assembly for consideration.

C. Preparatory work for the forty-first regular session of the General Assembly

During the forty-first regular session of the General Assembly, as has been done over the past few months, the Assembly is to decide on the ceiling for the OAS program-budget for 2012, and on the funding sources for that program-budget, considering the shortfall the Organization faces in 2012 and subsequent years. 

Progress was made with the consideration and approval, within the Subcommittee on Administrative and Budgetary Matters of the Preparatory Committee, of the draft resolution “Financing of the Program-Budget of the Organization for 2012,” to be presented to the General Assembly at its forty-first regular session. 

D. Tasks after the forty-first regular session of the General Assembly

Once the forty-first regular session of the General Assembly has concluded, the CAAP will focus on the review and approval of the 2012 program-budget and on following up on the following topics and reports:

· Report on a real property strategy and investment plan to maximize the potential of OAS real estate.

· Report on the establishment of member states' priorities. 

· Report on the reevaluation of the prompt payment discount policy. 

· Proposed Code of Values and Ethics. 

· Proposed amendments to the General Standards.

· Hiring mechanisms.

· Cash flow of the Organization.

IV. WORKING GROUP ON THE REVIEW OF OAS PROGRAMS

The Working Group began its work for the 2010-2011 term on November 2, 2010, chaired by Counselor Pierre Giroux, Alternate Representative of Canada.  During that meeting the Chair submitted its draft Work Plan and Calendar of Meetings, document CAAP/GT/RVPP-63/10, which was approved.

The Work Plan proposed a series of work packages to be implemented simultaneously for the purpose of providing a series of recommendations for the Permanent Council and General Assembly. The aim is to make the Organization financially sustainable in the long term, with better performance, in support of the priorities clearly defined by the member states. The work packages are as follows:

· Work Package 1: 
Determination of priorities. Definition, distinction, and review by the CAAP of existing OAS mandates.

· Work Package 2: 
Review of General Assembly resolutions.

· Work Package 3: 
Realignment options for the OAS.

· Work Package 4: 
Austerity measures.

a. Work Package 1:  Determination of priorities

The member states discussed and negotiated the priority-setting procedure and decided to launch it in December.  The results of this exercise have been received from 30 member states.

b. Work Package 2:  Review of OAS resolutions

The Working Group on the Review of OAS Programs and, subsequently, the CAAP considered and adopted the draft resolution “Update of Resolution CP/RES. 965 (1733/09) on the costing process for resolutions to be referred to the General Assembly for consideration,” which was later adopted by the Permanent Council as resolution CP/RES. 983 (1797/11). 

The purpose of this process is to facilitate the work flow in clear and accurate identification of costs and the inclusion of complementary technical information.  Thus, this process will give the Committees a general idea of the costs that they will incur from the resolutions.
Implementation of the process began with all the draft resolutions to be referred to the forty-first regular session of the General Assembly

c. Work package 3:  Realignment options for the OAS 

With respect to Work Package 3, the Working Group continued to discuss potential options for realignment with OAS programs and activities, with a view to the potential restructuring of some of the activities to improve performance and limit costs.
The Working Group has considered the following matters to date:

· The costing process for resolutions.

· Internal management: proposals, options, and discussions about conference and translation services.

· Report to define the priorities for action by the member states.

· Indirect cost recovery policy.

· Sources of financing for the activities of the Organization.

· Cash flow of the Organization.

· Reevaluation of the prompt payment discount policy.

· Revision of the scale of quota assessments.

· Comprehensive human resources management plan.

· Hiring mechanisms.

d. Work package 4:  Austerity measures

The purpose of the austerity measures is for the General Secretariat to continue implementing measures to increase the efficiency of the Organization’s work processes. In that connection, the General Secretariat presents a quarterly report to the CAAP on the efforts made to contain spending, improve processes, and encourage saving and prudent use of the resources allocated for its operations and those of its dependencies, as well as those appropriated for fulfillment of its assigned responsibilities.

V. FINAL CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

It is important to underscore that the Committee must resume its activities immediately after the forty-first regular session of the General Assembly so as to continue with its pending topics and prepare for the special session of the General Assembly, scheduled to be held in October, for consideration and adoption of the program-budget of the Organization for 2012.


The tasks before the member states in the CAAP framework are complex.  The member states must finance a budget that is increasingly stretched by the constant issuance of mandates by the political organs, with a level of quota revenue that is lower than the level of expenditures and a reserve subfund that is practically depleted. Moreover, the member states recognized the need for a serious and profound revision of the mandates and commitments generated by the General Assembly and others that stem from those mandates and commitments and that entail high costs for the Organization. Thus, the results of the exercise whereby the member states prioritize mandates must be taken into account in considering the 2012 program-budget.  


The Organization's real estate holdings pose a serious financial burden. Maintenance and infrastructure problems with the OAS’s buildings and other properties have caused deferred maintenance costs to arise. The member states have made efforts to remedy this situation, but it is clear that major decisions must be taken in order to raise funds. 


The work of the CAAP must continue until we meet the goal of an Organization that is financially sustainable in the long term and succeeds in closing the gap between revenue and expenditure without compromising the activities and the normal operations of the Organization.


I cannot fail to acknowledge the cooperation that I have received, while serving as CAAP Chair, from all the delegations, especially from the Vice Chairs–Minister Alberto del Castillo, Alternate Representative of Mexico, and Dr. Nicola Virgill-Rolle, Alternate Representative of The Bahamas–and the Chair of the Working Group on the Review of OAS Programs – Counselor Pierre Giroux, Alternate Representative of Canada, as well as the constructive and committed participation of the delegates who follow the work of the Committee. 

Virgilio Alcántara

Ambassador, Permanent Representative of the Dominican Republic

Chair of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs

� FILENAME  \* MERGEFORMAT �CP26549E08�














